

Dangerously Deep: Fracking's Threat to Human Health

Hydraulic fracturing (fracking) is a poorly-regulated, toxic and dangerous method of oil and gas extraction that has boomed over the past decade, subsequently leading the U.S. to be the largest global producer (and consumer) of natural gas. Yet, all of this fracking and the accompanying infrastructure has plagued frontline communities and workers with well-documented, severe public health and safety impacts — from explosions and leaks, to contaminated drinking water and injuries on the job.

Compounded Risks to Health and Safety

Our shifting climate has already brought a slew of health issues, from heat-related deaths and water-borne illnesses to extreme weather events that have been linked to increases in atmospheric ozone and deaths.² Fracking has helped contribute to and intensify these threats. Research has shown that those who live closest to oil and gas operations are at a higher risk of experiencing negative health outcomes.³ But even those further away are at risk. Research has found that toxic radioactive material released during drilling can travel downwind, harming more than just those closest to wells.⁴

The fracking process releases pollutants like hydrocarbons and volatile organic compounds (VOCs), which can impair breathing and irritate the nose and throat.⁵ Additionally, fracking has been linked to cancer, reproductive problems, blood-related disorders in children and water contamination.⁶ When fracking comes to town it can disrupt the way of living in rural communities, leading to mental health issues in residents and increased crime.⁷



Oil and gas workers experience the brunt of health threats, with a death rate four times that of all U.S. workers.⁸ Not only are they subjected to accidents like explosions and blowouts, fracking workers are regularly exposed to contaminants like carcinogenic silica dust.⁹

Despite all of fracking's dangers, there is limited federal oversight, and companies can get away with not disclosing the chemicals they use to frack. 10 Local governments have also downplayed fracking threats — from passing legislation to prevent any kind of fracking ban in Texas, to instructions to ignore fracking-related health complaints in Pennsylvania. 11

Toxic Infrastructure

Natural gas power plants, gas storage facilities, pipelines and petrochemical plants all utilize fracked gas. And like fracking, this infrastructure jeopardizes surrounding communities. The closer one lives to an oil and gas facility, the more potential health risks they are subjected to.¹² Natural-gas fired power plants emit significant amounts of pollutants — including methane, nitrogen oxides (NOx) and particulate matter — which have been associated with respiratory and reproductive issues, headaches, heart disease and strokes.¹³

Underground storage facilities are used to store excess natural gas, but these wells tend to be located near homes and are prone to leaks, blowouts and explosions — as seen in the notorious Aliso Canyon blowout.¹⁴ Pipelines and compressor stations are just as dangerous, with risks of spills, explosions and leaks, and direct health implications on nearby communities. From 1999 to 2018 there have been more than 5,700 pipeline incidents that have resulted in 1,267 injuries and close to 3,000 deaths.¹⁵

Fracking byproducts like ethane can be used to manufacture plastics, which has led to a petrochemical plant boom. ¹⁶ But like the other toxic infrastructure that props up fracking, these facilities also emit toxic pollution and are disproportionately sited near low-income communities and communities of color. ¹⁷

Environmental Injustices

The dangers of fracking and its infrastructure are especially real for already disadvantaged, poorer communities and

communities of color that are disproportionately situated near toxic facilities. The NAACP found that one million Black people live within a half mile of existing natural gas facilities. Cancer Alley in Louisiana, an area of densely placed petrochemical plants, has subjected predominately Black residents to negative health outcomes for decades. The highly-publicized resistance of the Standing Rock Tribe to the Dakota Access Pipeline brought national attention to the environmental injustices faced by Indigenous people. And under the guise of economic prosperity, the fracking industry preys on lower-income, rural communities by bribing them with money in exchange for their land (and health).

Conclusion

Fracking has had a devastating impact on public health, delayed a transition to renewable energy and contributed to climate change. This unsafe process harms our drinking water and health, hurts communities and desecrates the environment. But we can stop fracking. To protect people and the climate, we need to overhaul our energy system with a rapid transition to 100 percent clean, renewable energy, and we must ban fracking nationwide.

Endnotes

- 1 Mayfield, Erin N. et al. "Cumulative environmental and employment impacts of the shale gas boom." Nature Sustainability. Vol. 2. December 2019 at 1122.
- 2 Crimmins, Allison et al. U.S. Global Change Research Program. "The Impacts of Climate Change on Human Health in the United States: A Scientific Assessment." April 2016 at 2, 5 and 6.
- 3 McKenzie, Lisa M et al. "Human health risk assessment of air emissions from development of unconventional natural gas resources." Science of the Total Environment. Vol. 424. May 2012 at 79.
- 4 Li, Longxiang et al. "Unconventional oil and gas development and ambient particle radioactivity." Nature Communications. Vol. 11. October 2020 at 1 to 2 and 4.
- 5 McKenzie (2012) at 79, 80, 83 and 84.
- Finkel, M.L. "Shale gas development and cancer incidence in southwest Pennsylvania." Public Health. Vol. 141. December 2016 at 198; Webb, Ellen et al. "Developmental and reproductive effects of chemicals associated with unconventional oil and natural gas operations." Reviews on Environmental Health. Vol. 29, Iss. 4. December 2014 at 307; D'Andrea, Mark A. and Kesava Reddy. "Health effects of benzene exposure among children following a flaring incident at the British Petroleum Refinery in Texas City." Pediatric Hematology and Oncology. Vol. 31, Iss. 1. February 2014 at 1; Llewellyn, Garth T. et al. "Evaluating a groundwater supply contamination incident attributed to Marcellus Shale gas development." PNAS. Vol. 112, No. 20. May 19, 2015 at 6325
- 7 Hirsch, Jameson K. et al. "Psychosocial impact of fracking: A review of the literature on the mental health consequences of hydraulic fracturing." International Journal of Mental Health and Addiction. Vol. 16, Iss. 1. February 2018 at 1 and 2; James, Alexander and Brock Smith. "There will be blood: Crime rates in shale-rich U.S. counties." Journal of Environmental Economics and Management. Vol. 84. July 2017 at 125 to 127.
- 8 Food & Water Watch (FWW) analysis of U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics. Census of Fatal Occupational Injuries (CFOI). "Fatal occupational injuries, total hours worked, and rates of fatal occupational injuries by selected worker characteristics, occupations, and industries, civilian workers, 2018." Available at https://www.bls.gov/iif/oshcfoi1.htm. Accessed May 2020.
- 9 U.S. Department of Labor. Occupational Safety and Health Administration. "Hydraulic Fracturing and Flowback Hazards Other than Respirable Silica." OSHA 3763-12 2014. 2015 at 2; Evans, Richard B. et al. "Hydraulic fracturing (fracking) and the Clean Air Act." CHEST. Vol. 148, Iss. 2. August 2015 at 299; Evans, Richard B. et al. "Hydraulic fracturing (fracking) and the Clean Air Act." CHEST. Vol. 148, Iss. 2. August 2015 at 299; Esswein, Eric J. et al. "Evaluation of some potential chemical exposure risks during flowback operations in unconventional oil and gas extraction: Preliminary results." Journal of Occupational and Environmental Hygiene. Vol. 11, Iss. 10. October 2014 at D174.

- "The Halliburton Loophole." [Editorial]. New York Times. November 2. 2009; Warner and Shapiro. 2013 at 479 to 480; Dannenmaier, Eric. "Executive exclusion and the cloistering of the Cheney Energy Task Force." New York University Environmental Law Journal. Vol. 16, Iss. 2. April 2008 at 331.
- 11 Gold, Russell. "Texas prohibits local fracking bans." Wall Street Journal. May 18, 2015; Colaneri, Katie. "Pa. confirms drilling 'buzzword' list; says it's meant to guide, not silence employees." StateImpact Pennsylvania. July 2, 2014.
- McKenzie, Lisa M. et al. "Ambient nonmethane hydrocarbon levels along Colorado's northern Front Range: Acute and chronic health risks." Environmental Science & Technology. Vol. 52, Iss. 8. March 2018 at 4514 and 4519
- 13 National Institutes of Health (NIH). "Nitrogen oxides." Accessed February 2020. Available at https://toxtown.nlm.nih.gov/chemicals-and-contaminants/nitrogen-oxides; Northwest Power and Conservation Council. "Appendix I: Environmental Effects of Electric Power Production." 2016 at I-40; Fard, Reza Fouladi et al. "The assessment of health impacts and external costs of natural gas-fired power plant of Qom." Environmental Science and Pollution Research. Vol. 23, No. 20. August 2016 at 20922.
- Michanowicz, Drew R. et al. "Population allocation at the housing unit level: Estimates around underground natural gas storage wells in PA, OH, NY, WV, MI, and CA." Environmental Health. Vol. 18, Article 58. July 2019 at 2 and 11; FWW. "California Leads: How to Break Fossil Fuel Dependence in the Golden State." September 2019 at 11 and 13.
- 15 U.S. Department of Transportation (DOT). Pipeline and Hazardous Materials Safety Administration (PHMSA). "Pipeline significant incident 20 year trend." Available at https://www.phmsa.dot.gov/. Accessed November 2019.
- 16 FWW. "Another Petrochemical Sacrifice Zone: Appalachian Fracked Gas Industry Cluster Threatens Communities and Environment" September 2018 at 1.
- 17 Environmental Law Institute. "Ethane Cracking in the Upper Ohio Valley: Potential Impacts, Regulatory Requirements, and Opportunities for Public Engagement." January 2018 at 5 and 6.
- 18 Fleischman, Lesley and Marcus Franklin. Clean Air Task Force. NAACP. "Fumes Across the Fence-line: The Health Impacts of Air Pollution from Oil & Gas Facilities on African American Communities." November 2017 at 4. 6 and 10.
- 19 Baurick, Tristan et al. "Welcome to 'Cancer Alley,' where the toxic air is about to get worse." ProPublica. October 30, 2019.
- 20 "Dakota Pipeline: What's behind the controversy?" BBC News. February 7, 2017
- 21 Castelli, Matthew. "Fracking and the rural poor: Negative externalities, failing remedies, and federal legislation." *Indiana Journal of Law and Social Equality*. Vol. 3, Iss. 2. May 2015 at 286 and 287.



FOODANDWATERWATCH.ORG